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 September 2014 

NOTE FROM PRESIDENT TOM 
 
Hello, All! 
 
Wow!  What a great couple of Saturday workdays we have had at the Shop!  I have 
several pictures of more experienced ñRadio-ologistsò members mentoring newer 
members on how to fix old radios.  There is someone at the Shop every Tuesday and 
Saturday to teach folks how to repair stuff.   
 

 
Chris Story mentoring two new members 
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Dave Johnson mentoring member Dean Bonner 

 

 
New Member, Don Letchman, learning from Dee Haynes and Chris Story 
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Marvin (Bill) Shepherd has completed the restoration of the Zenith Chairside radio 
donated to the Society earlier in the year.  You have to see it up close to appreciate the 
effort that Marvin has put into this beauty.  He restored the inside electronics and the 
cabinet. 
 

 
Marvin with the Chairside before it is put together. 
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View of the Dial with glass open 

 
The FADA 172 has been completed!  It came in about a year ago with major issues.  
Someone had been working on it, and it was far from factory specs.  It had a seven 
conductor resistor power cord, which had been partially by-passed by others, a dial light 
removed from the circuit (it had two dial lights originally) and other issues.   
 
I replaced the power cord with a two conductor cloth cable (more in keeping with a 
1930ôs power cord) and added a ballast tube to replace the electrical characteristics of 
the resistor cord.  Finding the correct ballast tube was a real trick.  Gene Samples had 
two universal ballast tubes, but they did not have continuity between some of the pins.  
Robert Frye had one in his magic box, and I used it to fix the power supply.  I added 
another dial light, replaced nine capacitors, two tubes, the rectifier tube and the audio 
output tube.  Along the way, I learned something from Dave Johnson about using our 
military tube checker.   
 
After restoring the radio power circuit so I could turn it on and further trouble shoot it, I 
could not get the proper voltage out of the 25Z5 rectifier tube.  I had checked this tube 
earlier, and it tested good.  Dave put it on the tube checker and found that it had a short 
circuit in it.  He used one of these tube testers while in the military and was very familiar 
with the proper way to check for shorts.  He said to always check a tube for shorts 
before proceeding with the emission testing.  I had not checked for shorts when I 
checked the rectifier tube, and I missed the short.  We found a 25Z5 tube in our tube 
room, checked it and it was good; there were no shorts and good gain.  Once in the 
radio, the voltage came up, and the radio played with low output (volume).   
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We checked the output tube, 43, and it had an intermittent short, so we replaced it.  
Now we have good output.  The Shop antenna was hooked up and local AM stations 
came in great.  On the shortwave band, the English version of Radio Havana was 
booming in.  This is quite a nice radio and would have been highly valued in the late 
thirties.  The cabinet was not perfect, but it is an old radio, so it should show some ñoldò 
on it.  A little Old English helped some.  The owner came in last Saturday to take the 
radio home and made a nice donation to the Society for the repair work. 
 

 
FADA 172 

 
We continue to receive donations.  Dee and I recently picked up a truck and car load of 
miscellaneous radios, an SP-600 receiver, a BC-348 receiver, old military cases and 
equipment, a seven-foot-tall rack with several nice rack-mounted pieces of military 
equipment, ham antennas, old tubes, dozens of boxes of radio parts and dozens of old 
radio magazines.  Dave Cisco was caught on camera going through the magazines. He 
found two magazines that we needed for the Library!  
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Dave Cisco looking for books 

 
At Radio Class on September 6, we decided to let each student pick out a radio to 
restore.  Mentoring will be offered to each class member to help them along with the 
restoration.  Some already had radios at home to work on.  That is fine and still allows 
them to receive help where needed.  We intend to display the radios at this yearôs 
Christmas Party in December to be judged by those attending.  A prize may be in order. 
 

 
Student Dr. Robert Curry with his Class Project Radio 


